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Extra-articular Lesions
of Rheumatoid Arthritis
As well as being a disorder of bones and joints rheumatoid
arthritis affects many other systems-cardiovascular, neuro-
logical, pulmonary, haematopoietic, and others.1 2 F. Dudley-
Hart3 in the Edgecombe lecture of 1966 described some of the
extra-articular manifestations of rheumatoid arthritis under
the title "complicated rheumatoid disease" and drew attention
to the diagnostic and prognostic importance of vasculitis as a
part of the clinical picture of this disorder. J. W. Hollings-
worth4 published a useful book on local and systemic compli-
cations of rheumatoid arthritis, and Hart5 6 reviewed the
extra-articular lesions in some detail. These seemed to many
workers to be specially frequent in patients treated with
corticosteroids,7 9 in strongly seropositive cases,8 10 and in
cases of severe and longstanding disease.8 Now that cortico-
steroids are given in more conservative dosage and to fewer
and more carefully selected patients, the extra-articular lesions
seem to be less common, though they are known also to occur
in patients who have never received corticosteroids.
D. A. Gordon and colleagues1" have recently reported from

Toronto an analysis of 127 patients in hospital with undoubted
or classical rheumatoid arthritis. Seventy six per cent. had
one or more extra-articular lesions, such as nodules, digital
vasculitis, pulmonary fibrosis, lymphadenopathy, non-com-
pressive neuropathy, episcleritis, pericarditis, or skin ulcera-
tion. The presence of one or more of them was correlated with
signs of persistent articular inflammatory disease, positive
radiological changes, and high titres of rheumatoid factor in
the serum, but there seemed to be no relation to corticosteroid
treatment or to the duration of the rheumatoid arthritis. After
a five-year follow-up 20% had died, and of the 23 deaths 10
were due to the sepsis. Only three ofthese patients had recently
been on corticosteroids. The mortality was twice as great in
those with extra-articular manifestations as in those without,
and the authors conclude that the extra-articular features of
the disease appear to have an important bearing on prognosis.
On the evidence of this series of cases they did not think that
corticosteroid therapy was related to the appearance of extra-
articular lesions. Mortality was similar whether nodules were
present or not, but was higher in those patients with two or
more extra-articular lesions. They consider that the mani-
festations of rheumatoid arthritis form a range that includes
extra-articular lesions and that these should be considered as
classic criteria of the disease.
Few rheumatologists would disagree with that. The extra-

articular manifestations are part of a disorder which the late
Philip Ellman 2 preferred to call rheumatoid disease rather
than rheumatoid arthritis. They are fairly common, particu-
larly in the more severe cases. Where some clinicians might
disagree with the Canadian workers would be on the effect of
corticosteroids on this clinical picture. Their patients were
-selected in 1965-6 and were studied over the next five years,
the mortality figures being assessed in 1970-1. At this time the
days of corticosteroid overadosage were over and the bad effects
seen so frequently from 1950 to 1960 were much less in
evidence.

WVhen HIart and colleagues'2 and J. R. Golding:3 and V. L.
Jteinberg'4 described rheumatoid neuropathy this disorder
was not uncommon in patients attending their units. Now in the
same units it would be rare. j. W. Kemper and his associates15
reported in 1957 that of 52 patients studied at necropsy 38 had
received no cortisone. None of these developed generalized

vascular lesions, whereas 4 out of 14 patients given cortisone
did so. They considered that vascular changes fell into three
groups. Only in the most severe, group 3, was necrosis of
vessel wall seen, and these patients with necrotizing angitis
had frequently received corticosteroids. In Steinberg's'4
series of 18 patients with rheumatoid peripheral neuropathy
15 had received corticotrophin or corticosteroids, and in 10
there appeared to be a direct association between changes in
such treatment and the onset of neuropathy. Nevertheless, the
Canadian authors are almost certainly correct in saying as a
result oftheir study that extra-articular features of rheumatoid
arthritis signify the continuing activity of rheumatoid disease
and are not merely secondary to corticosteroid treatment of
burnt-out articular disease. The adverse effect of such lesions
on prognosis deserves the emphasis they give it.
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Amniotic Bands
For centuries much speculation and controversy have centred
round the occasional birth of infants of otherwise normal
somatic development but with one or more limbs or digits
terminating abruptly, so as to suggest traumatic severance.
Most doctors see a case of "intrauterine amputation" only
once or twice, if ever. But those who look out for it may find
a good many more.1-6

In Renaissance and Restoration days the theory of maternal
impression provided a plausible explanation. A pregnant
woman's pity or horror or morbid imagination was easily
roused by the sight of, say, a crippled beggar who had lost a
limb.6 It was believed this would influence fetal development
and in due course result in the birth of an infant with a similar
defect as the one that caused the emotional upset. When this
theory was no longer acceptable, a mechanical explanation
was sought. It was found by Wm. Montgomery,7 professor of
midwifery at Dublin. He saw curious threads encircling the
extremities of a fetus, causing deep circumferential grooves
down to the bone. Montgomery noted that these strands were
related to the fetal membranes but thought they consisted of
"solidified lymph"-that is, organized inflammatory exudate.
This interpretation was attacked at once by E. F. Gurlt,8 of
Berlin, a doctor turned veterinary anatomist, who held that
amniotic strands or bands were fragments of fetal membrane.
This view is, in essence, shared by many observers today,
notably by Richard Torpin,1 an obstetrician who has studied
the problem for many years. He believes that the strands arise
in most cases by the amniotic membrane getting detached and
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rupturing, while the chorion may stay intact-that is, the
condition of extra-amniotic pregnancy. External trauma may
perhaps trigger off the process.

Nearly 400 mainly sporadic published case records suggest
that the mechanical effect of amniotic constriction can cause a
variety of fetal lesions. Shallow circular grooves may dis-
appear without treatment within a few days of birth. Deeper
incisions may leave permanent scars. Interference with venous
return can cause oedema and cyanosis. If the arterial blood
flow is obstructed too, atrophy, mummification, or gangrene
may follow, with demarcation as a final result. Separation can
occur after the infant's birth9 or, more often, bcfore. In the
latter case the cast-off limb cannot always be found on delivery.
Related lesions include patchy, irregular skin defects and distal
fusion of digits. Rarely, amniotic strands may strangulate the
umbilical cord,'0 11 causing intrauterine death. Rarer still is
intrauterine decapitation.12

All these lesions have come to be grouped together as the
"amniotic band syndrome," and this term will probably stay
with us whether we like it or not. Some American authors call
a circular constriction scar on the infant's limb an "amniotic
band," which may confuse the unaware reader.
No serious student of the subject will maintain that all

transverse defects of limbs are due to amniotic bands. Some
are genuine developmental anomalies caused during the
period of organogenesis by genetic or environmental "insults"
or a combination of both. These are called endogenous defects
and differ by certain clinical criteria from exogenous defects,
which are prenatal mutilations of organs that had been formed
normally. But in the individual case a clear distinction cannot
always be made with certainty. Even when the defect is
patently exogenous, the causal role of amniotic bands is not
universally acknowledged. Indeed, not so long ago the idea
had an air of obsolescence, yet no convincing alternative
explanation has come from those who do not believe in it. The
American embryologist, G. L. Streeter,13 having declared that
"amniotic bands never can account for fetal lesions," admitted
that "a negative statement regarding the cause of intrauterine
amputation can be phrased more easily and definitely than an
affirmative one."

Occasionally it has been suggested that intrauterine ampu-
tation is a fetal form of ainhum, a rare disease of adults which
occurs in the West Coast of Africa and is characterized by
trophic lesions and eventual demarcation of the toes. The
aetiology is obscure. Animal experiments indicate that under
laboratory conditions intrauterine amputation can be brought
about in a variety of ways-for example, by ligating the limbs
of a fetus'4 15 or by administering vasoconstrictive hormones
to the mother.'6 17 Dietary restriction of the pregnant rat is
effective only in certain genetically predisposed strains.'8
Puncture of the amniotic cavity produces, in addition to cleft
palate, certain limb deformities that resemble those of the
amniotic band syndrome.'8

Ever since the thalidomide experience both doctors and the
lay public have been apprehensive of the teratogenic effects of
drugs, including drugs of addiction. Several cases have been
reported of malformed or chromosomally aberrant infants
being born to mothers taking lysergide (LSD) during preg-
nancy. In three case reports the fetal defects seen were rather
typical amniotic band lesions,2022 but no mention was made
ofan examination of placenta and membranes. In each case the
mother or both parents had been known to be taking LSD and
cannabis at the relevant time. Such an association is certainly
worth noting, though such a small number of cases provides
no proof of causation. W. A. Blanc and his colleagues,23
themselves experts in the study of amniotic bands, commented

on those three case reports and concluded that it seemed
reasonable to suspect that severe trauma incurred during a bad
"trip" might also be a factor in early rupture of fetal mem-
branes.
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Prospects for Training
By 1977 doctors intending to enter general practice may
very well expected to complete an approved programmne
of vocational training,' while those with ambitions in hos-
pital medicine will have to spend three years in general
professional training.

In practical terms this will mean that in England and
Wales there will need to be over 5,000 hospital posts
approved for training -purposes in general medicine and
related specialties if there is not to be a serious shortage of
suitable jobs.
One of the recurrent criticisms of the system of pro-

visional registration of doctors after qualification has been
-that many of the so-called training posts are useless for that
purpose, and that provisional registration in fact provides
,slave labour. Whatever the justification for these criticisms
may have been, they must be avoided by the schemes for
postgraduate training in the 70s if it is to be successful.
Once training is compulsory the quality of the educational
element of a,pproved hospital posts will have to be
guaranteed.
Experience has shown that satisfactory guarantees of any

educational programme require detailed specification of its
content and some sort of inspectorate; and these are the
methods that will be used by the Royal Colleges of
Physicians and General Practitioners. Their joint plan, pub-
lished last week,2 lays down clear guidelines on minimum
acceptable standards for posts at senior registrar, registrar,
and S.H.O. level, which cover hours on duty and on call,
the nurmber of beds, and the number of outpatient clinics;
provision of study leave, locums, and other cover; the
quality of diagnostic services, medical records, and secre-
tarial help; and the teaching programme provided. Many
junior posts provide training suitable either for the general
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